
Joshua Titcombe 27/10/08 – 05/11/08 

 

Chronology of events 

 

The following is a history of Joshua’s circumstances as seen by us. 

 

Saturday, 25 October 

 

Hoa had been feeling unwell for 2 or 3 days with a headache and sore throat. 3 days before, she had 

seen the midwife and was told that she had a suspected urine infection. 

 

At around 9pm, her waters broke. This was nearly 3 weeks away from her due date of 14th November. I 

phoned my parents very soon afterwards and my mum told me about the risk of infection and that Hoa 

would almost certainly have the baby within 24 hours. My mum also advised us to phone the hospital 

which we did. We were told to go in that night. This we did. 

 

We told the midwife that Hoa was feeling unwell and described the symptoms very clearly. We 

repeatedly mentioned the illness and even discussed the concern that she may have caught something 

from our daughter Emily, who had been very sick earlier in the week.  We were very anxious about 

infection and we discussed these concerns with the midwife and we also mentioned the suspected urine 

infection. 

 

After being checked over, we were given advice regarding monitoring her temperature at home and to 

keep an eye on the colour of her fluids. Hoa was discharged about an hour later and told to return 

anytime after 10am the next day. 

 

Sunday, October the 26th 

 

With still no sign of labour, at about 11.30am, we returned to the hospital. We explained that Hoa was 

still feeling ill, tired and had a sore throat and headache.  

 

At the hospital, she was monitored for contractions (still none) and given blood pressure and 

temperature checks.  We were later discharged and told that if the contractions hadn’t started earlier to 

come back on Monday morning.  

 

Monday 27th October 

 

In the early hours of Monday morning, Hoa noticed some bleeding in her fluids and that the colour had 

gone slightly yellow (from looking at her towel). We were extremely alarmed by this and immediately 

phoned the hospital. We were re-assured and still told to stay at home. 

 

Hoa started to have painful contractions at about 5.30am. We phoned the ward and were told to wait 

until the contractions became more regular and intense. This seemed to happen very quickly. At about 

6.15am we phoned and informed the ward that we were coming in. 

 

We arrived at Furness General at about 6.30am. Her contractions were very painful and intense. At 

7.38am, Joshua was born. During the birth Hoa asked for Meptid and this helped a great deal with the 

pain.  

 

When Joshua was born, he seemed at first to struggle with his breathing. The midwife and I went with 

him to administer a short blast of oxygen which seemed to do the trick. We were ecstatic.  Our son 

appeared to be a perfect healthy boy. 

 

Soon after the birth, at around 8am, I was alone with my wife and the baby in our birth room. I noticed 

my wife shivering and complaining of being cold. Her condition got worse very quickly. I saw her eyes 

roll to the back of her head and she collapsed on the bed, unable to speak. This was a scary situation. I 

went for help and soon the midwife was with us. Hoa’s temperature was taken and at one point it went 

to over 39.2oC. Knowing the history of Hoa’s waters breaking so early, and that she had been so 

unwell, I thought of infection. It seemed to take a long time but eventually someone came to give her 

fluids and antibiotics. At first the doctor struggled to insert the drip for the fluids. Eventually, a second 



doctor came and managed to get the drip inserted. This was only fluids. After what seemed like another 

long period of time, the antibiotics arrived and a nurse managed to get a second drip inserted. 

  

When the second drip was inserted, there seemed to be a problem and a large amount of blood was 

spilt. This blood went on the floor and on Hoa’s clothes.  

 

Whilst Hoa was recovering on the bed, my concern for Joshua was immense. I repeatedly asked if he 

needed to be on antibiotics. I was very surprised to be told that he didn’t. This seemed counter-intuitive 

to me but I had no choice but to trust what I was told. 

 

Hoa seemed to recover quite quickly.  Within a couple of hours she was able to talk again and focus on 

our baby boy. We were both very concerned. We repeatedly asked why he didn’t need antibiotics and 

were constantly reassured that he seemed fine and there was no reason to give them to him. My wife 

asked if she was OK to breast feed the baby because she was very concerned that she might pass on her 

illness to him. The advice given was that she shouldn’t breast feed him and that instead he would be 

given formula. Before we left the labour room, a nurse eventually weighed him (just under 3kg) and we 

were helped to give him about 10ml of formula using a syringe.  

 

Hoa was very anxious about the baby. She was so concerned that she repeatedly asked if she could hold 

the baby and if there was any chance the baby could catch her illness. To this she was re-assured.  

 

Just before 12 midday, the nurse apologised that it had taken so long to weigh Joshua and 

acknowledged that the situation with Hoa had taken priority. I was very aware that Joshua had received 

no medical check up. There was no mention of any APGAR score. Hoa confirms that there appeared to 

be no APGAR examination or mention of this. 

 

We were transferred to the maternity ward at about 12am. At the time, the midwife explained that 

because of what happened to Hoa, she would get a paediatrician to come and assess Joshua. As we 

were led to the room, she explained that we were going to be put in an isolation room but not to worry 

because this was due to lack of space elsewhere and no other reason.  

 

Not long after we were in the maternity ward, the midwife explained that the paediatrician was ‘very 

busy’ and that she had explained Joshua’s circumstances to him and that he felt that he didn’t need to 

see our son. However, I was told that he would be monitored every hour.  

 

Around 2 hours later (just before 3pm), no one had been to see Joshua or my wife (apart from one brief 

visit to give Hoa some food). I was concerned because Joshua had still not fed so I went out into the 

ward and asked for someone to come. I explained that I thought Joshua was going to be checked every 

hour but was told actually this was every 3 hours but that I was right and that someone should come 

and check him. Joshua had still not been given an examination and therefore still could not have had an 

APGAR score. 

 

At this point, we were told that Hoa could breast feed our son. Following this, Hoa had some help to try 

and get him started. Joshua appeared very reluctant to take the breast.  He was breathing very poorly 

(quickly & wheezing a lot) and there was a lot of saliva bubbles around his mouth. These concerns 

were raised with nurse but we were reassured that this was normal. 

 

During the day, Joshua was seen a few more times by nursing staff but still no paediatrician. Each time 

his temperature was checked but no other medical examinations was undertaken, not even sounding his 

chest. Each time Joshua was checked, Hoa recalls that different staff took his temperature. On one 

occasion his temperature was taken by the same person who had previously given Hoa some food. 

When this happened, the member of staff, who was not wearing a nurses uniform,  failed to obtain a 

reading and had to ask for assistance. Both  Hoa and myself remember being frustrated by the general 

lack of awareness regarding the history of Joshua’s birth and we had to repeat the story many times. 

 

Throughout the day and night we were told that Joshua’s temperature was too low. On at least 3 

occasions he was transferred to a different cot with some form of heating. Each time this happened, his 

temperature recovered only to drop again when he was returned. We were re-assured because we 

thought that if Joshua had an infection, his temperature would be higher and not lower.  

 



I distinctly remember stating to a nurse that ‘at least we can now relax about the possibility of an 

infection because his temperature was lower and not higher’. To this I received reassurance and 

agreement. Both myself and my wife are certain about this. 

 

The specialist from Manchester later informed me that babies react differently to adults when suffering 

from infection. If I had known this at the time, I would have done something about it. 

 

Despite the regular and persistent temperature drops, the obvious breathing difficulties Joshua was 

having, the history regarding Hoa’s illness and premature rupturing of membranes, her serious collapse 

after the birth and high temperature,  Joshua still remained unseen by a paediatrician or any doctor. As 

far as I was aware, he had not had an APGAR score. At no point did Joshua have any medical checks 

apart from his temperature. 

 

At around 8.15, more than 24 hours after his birth, Joshua was discovered by his mother, not a nurse, 

looking blue and with many bubbles of saliva around his mouth. When a nurse was alerted, she was 

quick to shout for help and take him away. I believe that that he was then given oxygen. From this he 

progressed to a ventilator and his long and ultimately unsuccessful struggle for life began. 

 

I received a phone call from the ward at around 9am and was told that Joshua was having problems and 

that my wife was very upset. This was a horrific shock because I was just getting ready to collect him 

from the hospital. 

 

When I arrived, Joshua was breathing with his own lungs. Whilst we were in the room with him, he 

sharply deteriorated and was transferred to full ventilation.  

 

We were told that our son had most likely collapsed due to a heart defect and he was being treated with 

heart medication and antibiotics.  My suspicion was that he had suffered the same infection as my wife.  

 

We were then told that Joshua had a defective oesophagus as his feeding tube could not be inserted. 

The Barrow consultants explained that he would be transferred to Manchester St Mary’s for an 

operation as this was a specialist paediatric surgical centre.  Once the St Mary’s transfer team took 

over, they soon established that his oesophagus was fine. At this stage, it was explained to me that as 

Barrow had only 2 intensive care cots, the transfer to St. Mary’s should continue anyway.  

 

The rest of Joshua’s tragic story involved a period of intensive care at St Mary’s, a helicopter transfer 

to the Freeman in Newcastle and a week of hope and despair on ECMO with the support of a large 

team of consultants, nurses and technicians. 

 

Joshua eventually bled to death on November 5th 2008 from bleeding in his lungs caused by damage 

done by the pneumococcus bacterium. We know that this was the same bacterium that was found in my 

wife’s blood samples as taken at Barrow when she collapsed. The Newcastle team stated that at no time 

had Joshua had any heart problem. He was healthy in every way apart from the infection which was not 

treated until too late.  

 

We now know that each hour Joshua’s infection remained untreated following birth, his chances of 

survival decreased dramatically.  



 

The Questions: 

 

1. Did Hoa have a water infection?  

 

2. If so, was the sample analysed in the lab?  

 

3. Were the results available and passed to the maternity team? 

 

4. Did the results indicate infection? 

 

5. Was Hoa’s headache and sore throat recorded by the midwife? 

 

6. Hoa was unwell and went for almost 36 hours without antibiotics or being induced. Was this 

correct procedure? Why wasn’t she given intravenous antibiotics after 24 hours or earlier as 

we now understand to be normal practice? 

 

7. Was Hoa under the care of a consultant and if so who? 

 

8. Following my wife’s collapse, both myself, my wife and later my father and mother 

repeatedly asked why Joshua didn’t need antibiotics. We were told that he didn’t. What was 

the basis of this decision and was a paediatrician involved? 

 

9. Why wasn’t Joshua examined by a paediatrician immediately after birth? 

 

10. Whilst we were still in the labour ward, we were told not to breast feed Joshua and we were 

given a jar of formula. A midwife helped us feed him 10ml with a syringe. Why were we told 

not to breast feed Joshua? 

 

11. When we were moved to the maternity ward,  we were told that a paediatrician had been 

phoned but that they were ‘very busy’ but that Joshua’s circumstances had been explained and 

that the paediatrician had said he didn’t need to see Joshua. Exactly what information had 

been given to the paediatrician and what was the basis for this decision? 

 

12. I was initially told that Joshua was to be monitored every hour. At around 3pm, no-one had 

been to check Joshua and I asked about this. I was told that actually he should be monitored 

every 3 hours. Was this correct? 

 

13. Several times, my wife complained that Joshua’s breathing seemed fast and wheezy. What 

assumptions were made about this condition and why wasn’t a paediatrician consulted? 

 

14. Joshua was born at 7.38am. Were the proper tests carried out at the proper times following his 

birth, and were these tests properly documented at the time?  

 

15. Joshua’s temperature was consistently low. On several occasions he was transferred to an 

electric cot but his low temperature persisted. Was the paediatrician informed of this 

development? 

 

16. Prior to our sons collapse, he was born to an unwell mother whose waters had been broken for  

almost 36 hours. His Mum collapsed with a severe temperature shortly after the birth. 

Joshua’s breathing was obviously wheezy and fast. His temperature had been consistently too 

low, despite numerous periods on a heated cot. Why wasn’t our son EVER referred to a 

paediatrician until he collapsed more than 24 hours later? 

 

17. When Joshua collapsed, we were told that he had a likely heart condition. What was the 

evidence for this? Did the unnecessary heart medication given to him adversely affect him? 

 

18. When the Manchester team arrived, they quickly established that Joshua’s oesophagus was 

normal. His original transfer to Manchester St Mary’s was because it was felt he needed 



surgery. Once it was established that this was no longer the case, was the transfer to 

Manchester still the best option? 

 

19. Was the maternity ward fully staffed with appropriately qualified personnel at the time of 

Joshua’s birth? 

 

20. Following Joshua’s collapse and prior to his transfer to Manchester, Joshua’s maternity notes 

appeared in our room, complete with APGAR scores. When were these inserted? Who 

performed the APGAR examinations and when? Were the records completed at the same time 

that the APGAR examinations were made? 

 

21. When Joshua was born, he was blue and not breathing well. After at least 1 minute he was 

given oxygen and improved significantly. However, his notes give an APGAR score of 9 after 

1 minute and 8 after 5 minutes. This cannot be correct as Joshua improved after receiving 

oxygen. Please can you explain this? 

 

22. If Joshua’s APGAR score had declined after 5 minutes, why wasn’t a paediatrician called? 

 
23. Is there a national NHS protocol for the delivery of babies following premature breaking 

of waters where infection is suspected? Does the Morcambe Bay health authority follow 

the same protocol? Were either of such protocols correctly followed? 

 
What happened to our son will affect our family for ever. The memories of Joshua’s struggle, the 

moments he opened his eyes and reached out and squeezed my finger whilst still on ECMO. The hope 

we had of taking him home, only to be told he was bleeding to death and that the consultant felt it was 

best to ‘let him go in peace’ just hours later. The joy I felt when he was born. The anguish I had for his 

mum when she collapsed. The relief I had afterwards. The pain of being told he may have brain 

damage, then the acceptance and enduring hope.  

 

The following page shows 2 photos. The first represents one of the happiest moments of our lives. The 

second, with out doubt, by far the most painful.  I believe that if Joshua and my wife had been given 

the correct treatment at Furness General, our son would still be with us.  It is clear to me that many 

serious mistakes were made during the critical days of labour and the first 24 hours of his life in the 

care of Furness General Hospital.



 

 

  
 
Baby Joshua Titcombe, 27th October 2008. In the arms of a loving and elated Mum 

 

 

 
 
Baby Joshua Titcombe, 10th November 2008, In the Chapel of Rest, Dalton. 

 

 

 

 

 

James Titcombe: 10/11/08 

 


